
Open	the	Book!	
	

• Nehemiah	8:1-12	
• I	was	reading	again	this	week	about	the	nineteen-year	battle	that	one	man	led	in	England	against	

the	slave	trade.	When	William	Wilberforce	first	brought	up	the	bill	in	Parliament,	Lord	Melbourne	
said,	“Things	have	come	to	a	pretty	pass	when	religion	is	allowed	to	invade	public	life.”	It	was	an	
uphill	battle	for	Wilberforce	and	his	coalition,	but	19	years	after	the	fight	begun,	he	received	word	
that	the	slave	trade	had	been	abolished.	He	turned	to	his	old	friend	and	fellow	abolitionist	Henry	
Thornton	and	said,	‘Well,	Henry,	what	shall	we	abolish	next?”		

• As	we	said	last	week,	after	Nehemiah	had	completed	the	task	of	rebuilding	the	wall,	he	moved	on	
to	more	important	things	that	could	not	be	done	well	until	the	people	were	safe.	He	built	the	wall	
with	the	people,	and	now	moved	on	to	rebuilding	the	nation.	John	White	wrote,	“Along	with	Ezra,	
Nehemiah	was	to	lay	foundations	for	national	reforms	that	would	continue	to	make	their	impact	
for	more	than	four	centuries—until	the	coming	of	Christ.”	It	serves	as	a	reminder	to	us	that	the	
lives	we	live	are	not	just	for	our	time,	but	will	shape	generations	to	come.		

• You	may	have	noticed	this	week	that	the	story	has	changed	from	first	person	to	third	person.	
Nehemiah	last	used	a	personal	pronoun	in	chapter	7,	verse	5.	Nehemiah	is	going	to	step	back	now	
from	primary	leadership,	at	least	with	the	revival	that	needs	to	happen,	and	turn	to	a	man	named	
Ezra	who	is	in	a	better	position	to	lead	the	people	in	that	direction.			

• Let’s	look	at	the	national	revival	that	begins	to	takes	place	after	the	wall	was	completed	in	
Jerusalem,	and	examine	it	under	three	headings:	the	book,	the	encouragement,	and	the	proof.	

• The	Book	
• Notice	first	who	gathered.	“All	the	people.”	Given	the	numbers	from	chapter	7,	there	were	around	

50,000	people	gathered.	All	the	people.	That’s	verse	1.	Then,	“both	men	and	women.”	That’s	verse	
2	and	repeated	in	verse	3.	Then,	“all	who	could	understand	what	they	heard.”	That’s	also	verse	2	
and	repeated	in	verse	3.	Was	that	just	the	teenagers	and	up?	I	don’t	think	so.	We	have	over	20	
years	of	proof	at	Antioch	that	even	the	2	and	3	year	olds	can	understand	some	of	what	they	hear	as	
the	Book	is	read	and	expounded	on	here.	And	notice	that	the	people	were	not	passive	listeners	at	
all.	Verse	3B:	“And	the	ears	of	all	the	people	were	attentive	to	the	Book.”	The	word	was	used	in	the	
Hebrew	to	describe	a	dog’s	ears	when	they	stick	straight	up	on	full	alert	to	catch	the	sound	of	the	
master’s	voice.	They	were	attentive.	They	were	standing	on	tiptoe	waiting	to	hear	every	word.	And	
here’s	the	best	part:	the	attentive	listening	of	the	people	led	to	heart	searching	and	to	revival.	

• Notice	where	they	gathered.	In	the	square	before	the	water	gate.	They	were	not	hidden	away	
behind	closed	doors	or	even	in	the	court	of	the	temple,	you	know,	where	religious	things	
happened.	They	were	where	the	Word	of	God	and	we	need	to	be	today:	in	the	open	square.	

• Notice	what	the	people	asked	for.	They	told	Ezra	to	“bring	the	Book!”	This	is	what	the	people	of	
God	must	demand	from	their	preachers	and	teachers:	Bring	out	the	Book!	We	must	know	what	the	
Book	says!	We	need	to	hear	the	Word	of	God.	Notice	they	built	a	platform	for	Ezra	to	stand	on,	not	
to	elevate	him	but	to	elevate	the	Book.	It	reminds	me	of	what	I	have	heard	Alistair	Begg	mention	
several	times,	about	the	role	of	the	beadle	in	the	Scottish	church.	This	man	enters	the	church	every	
Sunday	carrying	the	Bible,	while	the	people	stand,	and	he	climbs	the	stairs	to	the	platform	with	the	
preacher	following	him,	and	he	places	the	Bible	on	the	pulpit	and	opens	it	to	the	day’s	reading,	and	
then	he	leaves	the	minister	there	and	goes	down	the	stairs	and	closes	the	door	to	the	pulpit	and	
LOCKS	it.	Not	to	keep	people	out,	but	to	keep	the	preacher	in.	Locked	in	with	just	the	Word	of	God.	
The	Book.	Bring	the	Book!	That’s	what	we	need.		

• Notice	when	the	people	gathered.	Verse	3	tells	us	the	Word	is	read	from	early	morning	until	
midday,	which	most	believe	meant	the	people	listened	to	the	Word	read	and	explained	for	6	hours,	
from	6am	until	noon,	and	stood	the	whole	time.	I	couldn’t	help	but	wonder	this	week	if	the	crowd	
looked	like	this	at	6:00.	And	like	this	at	6:15.	And	this	at	6:30.		J	And	they	stood,	and	they	lifted	
their	hands	(why	do	we	do	that	when	we	worship	sometimes?	It’s	not	because	we	are	trying	to	



show	how	charismatic	we	are	or	how	spiritual	we	are	or	anything	else.	We	are	not	trying	to	show	
people	anything!	We	are	reaching	up	to	God	because	we	love	Him	and	we	need	Him,	like	a	child	
who	reaches	up	to	his	father	or	his	mother.)	They	lifted	their	hands	and	bowed	their	heads	and	
worshipped	the	Lord	with	their	faces	to	the	ground.		

• Notice	how	the	people	were	taught.	Apparently	it	was	a	two-step	process,	kind	of	similar	to	what	
we	do	here	every	Sunday.	Someone	read	the	Word	(Ezra	then,	with	13	other	men	standing	with	
him	on	the	platform,	Ben	Duckett	today),	and	then	someone	explained	the	meaning	to	the	people.	
Notice	in	verse	7	that	13	different	men	are	named,	and	they	are	referred	to	as	the	Levites.	
Apparently	they	were	spread	throughout	the	assembly	so	that	each	man	had	a	little	congregation	
he	was	responsible	for	teaching.	See	what	they	did?	Verse	8:	they	read	from	the	Book	clearly,	and	
they	gave	the	sense,	so	that	the	people	understood.	What	is	that	the	definition	of,	or	should	be?	
Preaching!	Read	it	clearly.	Explain	what	it	means.	So	the	people	understand	it.	The	Bible	has	
not	been	given	to	us	by	God	so	that	we	can	simply	read	it	or	that	we	can	simply	hear	it	talked	
about	or	read.	It	is	given	so	that	we	might	be	changed	by	the	truth	of	it,	and	that	can	only	happen	
when	it	gets	past	our	ears	and	into	our	hearts	through	understanding.	That	is	why	God	chose	the	
foolishness	of	preaching,	a	man	standing	in	front	of	a	group	of	people,	reading	from	an	ancient	
book,	explaining	what	it	means,	and	challenging	the	people	to	obey	it	and	the	God	who	wrote	it.	I	
like	what	Bruce	Thielemann	said	about	preaching:	There	is	no	special	honor	in	being	so	gifted–there	
is	only	special	pain.	The	pulpit	calls	them	to	it	as	the	sea	calls	its	sailors,	and,	like	the	sea,	it	batters	
and	bruises	and	does	not	rest,	but	always	there	is	the	lure	of	its	‘better	and	incomparable’	society.	To	
preach,	to	really	preach,	is	to	die	naked	a	little	at	a	time,	and	to	know	each	time	you	do	it	that	you	
must	do	it	again.”	

• I	also	see	an	application	here	to	the	fact	that	we	have	4	elders	and	6	deacons	and	another	9	men	
who	are	shepherds	with	the	elders	and	deacons,	so	19	men	in	all	who	in	home	group	are	tasked	
with	the	responsibility	to	help	feed	the	flock.	There	is	no	way	that	one	man	can	do	that	for	a	
church	of	any	size,	nor	should	he!		

• Before	we	move	from	the	preaching	of	the	word	to	the	response,	let	me	read	one	final	quote,	this	
one	by	Martyn	Lloyd-Jones,	who	said	this	about	the	importance	of	preaching:	

• “What	is	it	that	always	heralds	the	dawn	of	a	Reformation	or	of	a	Revival?	It	is	renewed	preaching.	
Not	only	a	new	interest	in	preaching	but	a	new	kind	of	preaching.	A	revival	of	true	preaching	has	
always	heralded	these	great	movements	in	the	history	of	the	Church.	And,	of	course,	when	the	
Reformation	and	the	Revival	come	they	have	always	led	to	great	and	notable	periods	of	the	
greatest	preaching	that	the	Church	has	ever	known.	As	that	was	true	in	the	beginning	as	described	
in	the	book	of	Acts,	it	was	also	after	the	Protestant	Reformation.	Luther,	Calvin,	Knox,	Latimer,	
Ridley–all	these	men	were	great	preachers.	In	the	seventeenth	century	you	had	exactly	the	same	
thing-the	great	Puritan	preachers	and	others.	And	in	the	eighteenth	century,	Jonathan	Edwards,	
Whitefield,	the	Wesleys…were	all	great	preachers.	It	was	an	era	of	great	preaching.	Whenever	you	
get	Reformation	and	Revival	this	is	always	and	inevitably	the	result.”	(Preaching	and	Preachers)	
	
			

• The	Encouragement	
• When	the	people	understood	the	Word	of	God,	they	wept.	And	they	mourned.	That’s	why	

Nehemiah	and	Ezra	and	all	the	Levites	told	them	to	stop.	And	they	encouraged	them	that	the	day	
was	holy	to	the	Lord	because	of	what	had	just	taken	place	from	the	platform	and	in	their	hearts.	
And	three	times	they	were	told	that	holiness	and	gloom	are	strange	bedfellows.	That	feasting	and	
celebration	should	be	the	result	of	hearing	the	Word	of	God	and	seeing	the	holiness	of	God	in	it.	
They	told	them	to	go	and	eat	and	drink	and	give	to	those	who	don’t	have	things	ready	to	eat	and	
drink.	Joy	is	always	to	be	shared.	And	then	the	promise:	“the	joy	of	the	Lord	is	your	strength.”	You	
cannot	be	comforted	until	you	learn	to	mourn,	as	Jesus	said:	Blessed	are	those	who	mourn,	for	



they	shall	be	comforted.	The	greatest	joy	comes	after	the	greatest	sorrow	for	our	sin	and	the	
clearest	realization	that	God	has	provided	a	solution	for	our	sin!		

• You	may	have	heard	of	the	phrase	"sermon	tasters."	The	term	originated	in	London	during	the	
mid-1800s.	At	that	time,	the	great	preacher	C.H.	Spurgeon	delivered	sermons	to	5,000	people	
every	Sunday	at	the	Metropolitan	Tabernacle.	Across	the	city,	Joseph	Parker	also	preached	
anointed	messages.	And	other	fiery	pastors	preached	throughout	London.	It became a popular sport 
among wealthy Londoners to hop in their carriages and race across the city from one church to another, 
sampling the preaching of these ministers. Each Monday in Parliament, exclusive meetings were held to 
discuss which preacher delivered the best sermon and who brought forth the deepest revelation. These 
gadabouts were dubbed "sermon tasters." They always wanted to lay claim to some new spiritual truth or 
revelation. But very few practiced what they heard. At the water gate in Jerusalem, however, there was 
no eloquent preaching, no sensational sermon. (David Wilkerson) Ezra preached straight from the 
scriptures, reading for hours on end, and the Levites helped the people understood what they were 
hearing. And as the people stood and listened to God's word, they were heartbroken over their sin, not 
excited about some tidbit they could share at the water cooler the next day. They wept so much that the 
leaders had to say it over and over: stop weeping and rejoice!	

• 	Verse	12:	they	went	away	rejoicing	because	they	had	understood	the	words	that	were	declared	
to	them.	That’s	a	wonderful	truth	about	understanding	the	Word.	It	is	a	feast	to	our	souls.	
David	cried	out,	O	taste	and	see	that	the	Lord	is	good.	(Ps	34:8)	And	Jeremiah	said,	“Your	words	
were	found,	and	I	ate	them,	and	Your	words	became	to	me	a	joy	and	the	delight	of	my	heart,	for	I	
am	called	by	Your	name,	O	Lord,	God	of	hosts.”	(Jeremiah	15:16)	(May	I	suggest	if	you	don’t	have	a	
copy	of	the	booklet	by	Christopher	Ash,	Listen	Up!	A	practical	guide	to	listening	to	sermons,	that	
you	pick	one	up	on	the	table	in	the	foyer?	And	read	it!)	

• The	Proof	
• How	do	we	know	that	this	wasn’t	just	an	emotional	response	that	swept	through	the	crowd	that	

day?	That	can	happen,	right?	Have	you	ever	been	so	moved	by	a	sermon	that	you	were	wiping	
away	tears,	and	your	heart	seemed	to	be	broken,	and	you	asked	God	to	help	you	to	change	and	
stop	living	a	certain	way	or	to	change	and	start	living	a	certain	way?	And	then	the	next	day	life	
happens	and	you	forget	about	that	sermon	and	that	broken	heart	and	that	desire	and	that	prayer	
and	maybe	even	that	promise	you	made	to	God?	We	have	all	been	there.	It	is	altogether	too	easy	to	
have	an	emotional	response	to	something	in	God’s	Word	that	makes	us	feel	bad	about	sin.	And	no	
change	happens.	That’s	not	what	happens	here,	is	it?	Let’s	see	if	there’s	a	clue	we	can	pick	up.	

• We	see	two	things	happen	that	tell	us	the	changes	were	real.	Read	verse	13.	The	heads	of	the	
households,	all	of	them,	along	with	the	priests	and	the	Levites,	came	to	Ezra	to	do	Bible	study.	This	
is	Deuteronomy	6:6-9	being	revived	and	at	work!	“And	these	words	that	I	command	you	today	
shall	be	on	your	heart.	You	shall	teach	them	diligently	to	your	children,	and	shall	talk	of	them	
when	you	sit	in	your	house,	and	when	you	walk	by	the	way,	and	when	you	lie	down,	and	when	you	
rise…”	The	fathers	saw	their	responsibility	and	understood	that	the	spiritual	prosperity	of	their	
own	households	could	NOT	be	left	only	to	the	priests	and	the	Levites,	but	it	was	on	them	as	well.	
They	wanted	to	study	God’s	Word.	And	as	they	did,	they	heard	about	the	feast	of	booths	(or	
tabernacles)	as	if	for	the	first	time.	It	was	a	feast	that	celebrated	the	ingathering,	the	end	of	the	
harvest	time,	and	it	also	celebrated	the	wilderness	period	of	40	years,	when	God	made	the	people	
live	in	booths,	or	tents.		

• That	led	to	a	revival	of	this	feast,	and	a	church	wide	retreat!	They	all	camped	out	(verse	17),	and	
for	seven	days	they	rejoiced	and	they	read	from	the	book	of	the	law.	They	spent	time	in	a	retreat	
setting,	opening	the	book.	Next	week	we	will	see	what	the	Holy	Spirit	does	in	the	congregation	
when	the	people	opened	the	Word	of	God,	and	opened	themselves	to	it.	

• Prayer																		

		


